
 
 

 

 
 
 
Date 
28 February 2017 
                         
To 
Sonoma City Council Members 
 
Subject 
149 4th Street East 
Response to March 1st, 2018 Staff Report 

 

The home proposed for 149 4th Street East was originally designed by Nick Lee 
Architecture.  Prior to developing the design, Mr. Lee walked the site with 
Planning Commission members, City Staff and neighbors.  Each agreed that a 
one story home would be appropriate to minimize visibility given the gentle 
topography and Hillside Guidelines.  Each also recognized that substantial 
grading had already been completed on the site which left expansive level 
areas open for incorporation into the design. 
 
Mr. Lee’s design was presented to the Planning Commission at the March 2017 
hearing and was recommended for approval by Staff.  During that meeting, 
the Planning Commission expressed concern that the grading would impact 
trees and asked that a tree study be conducted.   
 
Following the March 2017 Planning Commission meeting, Walton AE assumed 
ownership of the design. We took the concerns highlighted by the Planning 
Commission members to heart and focused our efforts on minimizing site 
impacts through additional stepping and massing reductions.  We added 
retaining walls less than 5-feet in height at the garage and entry walkway to 
reduce grading and save existing trees, we partially excavated the home and 
barn on the uphill side to minimize grading, we reduced the scale of the barn 
to help soften the edges of our design into the landscape, and we 
incorporated tiered terraces with existing trees woven in.  Our revised design 
reduced grading and tree removal. 
 
In preparation for resubmittal at the August 2017 meeting, we contacted each 
of the Planning Commission and City Staff members to discuss our proposed 
revisions.  All agreed that the revisions responded well to the concerns from the 
March 2017 meeting.  All agreed that the one story home still made sense 
given the topography.   
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Although we were aware of staff’s interpretation of the 5,000 square foot pad 
guideline, we were led to believe that the overriding goal of the Hillside 
Guidelines was to reduce visual impact and that a single story home proposal 
would be aligned with this objective despite requiring more site disturbance.   
 
Since the adoption of the Hillside Guidelines in 2003, this is the first single story 
home to be designed within the Hillside Overlay.  The Planning Commission had 
yet been tasked with applying the Hillside Guidelines to a single story home 
and the majority all viewed the pad issue in their conversations with us as less 
important than the intent of reducing visibility to and from the hill.  In addition, 
staff acknowledged that the site disturbance and padding of the home was 
consistent with properties that had been approved previously under these 
same Hillside Guidelines.  This emphasized to us that we should focus on the 
overriding goal of reducing visual impact rather than focusing only on the pad 
guideline.  
 
We would like to make note of the residence at 175 4th Street East that is within 
the Hillside Overlay.  Staff took the position that this residence was not subject 
to the Hillside Guidelines and a use permit application process because in 
Staff’s estimation the property was not sloped enough to warrant it, the home 
addition would not be visible and padding discussions were therefore 
irrelevant.  This is effectively the same conclusion that an individual Planning 
Commission member came up with in his analysis of 149 4th Street East 
designed on a site with slopes of approximately 5%.  He concluded that the 
project did not meet the pad guideline but met all other components of the 
Hillside Guidelines and conveyed the overall intent of the guidelines. 
 
Prior to presenting our project to the Planning Commission in August, we toured 
the site again with Planning Commission members and Staff as well as with any 
neighbor or community member who expressed interest.  No additional 
suggestions for revisions to our design were made through this process. 
 
As such, we submitted our revised design for review at the August Planning 
Commission meeting.  Staff again reminded the Planning Commission that the 
home would be virtually invisible from public vantage points, was well situated 
behind the trees, and continued to meet the intent of the Hillside Guidelines.  
Our design received approval from the Planning Commission at the August 
2017 meeting. 
 
We worked with Planning Staff throughout the entire design and environmental 
review process.  Planning Staff asked our team to conduct a cumulative 
aesthetic analysis for Lots 227 and 228 which we completed.  Staff did not 
consider it was necessary to include 4th Street East in the visual modeling 
because it sited lower on the hillside and is entirely screened from the public 
view. 
 
Prior to and after the initial submittal we maintained an extensive outreach 
effort.  Fliers were sent to all neighbors on 4th Street East from Brazil to Greve 
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Lane, and along Brazil Street to the County line, inviting them to review the 
plans.  Multiple site tours were held with neighbors as well as GoToMeeting 
phone conferences.  Through our two year planning process, very few 
concerns were raised.  Concerns about drainage were addressed through the 
work of our civil engineer.  One neighbor complained about the visibility of the 
garage.  We worked with that neighbor to design a landscaping plan that 
would conceal the garage.  This neighbor agreed to the landscape mitigation, 
wrote a letter removing his objection, and then changed his mind and 
appealed the project. 
 
Upon receiving notice of the appeal, we looked for ways to further reduce the 
grading impacts on the site.  In lieu of slab-on-grade foundation systems we 
have proposed wood framed floors with stepped footings and perimeter stem 
walls in locations we felt possible.  Our goal in proposing this was to reduce site 
impacts and possibly reduce the areas considered as pads.  This is an option 
that would have no impact on the design approved by the Planning 
Commission in August other than to reduce grading and site impacts further. 
 
We appreciate your time and favorable consideration of our project as 
representing the intent of the Hillside Guidelines. 

 
 

Respectfully, 
      
 
 

Clare Walton, AIA 
Walton AE 



 
 

 

 
 
 
Date 
28 February 2018 
                         
To 
Sonoma City Council Members 
 
Subject 
Brazil Street Lot 228 
Response to March 1st, 2018 Staff Report 

 

Prior to and after the initial submittal an extensive outreach effort was 
conducted.  Fliers were sent to all neighbors on 4th Street East from Brazil to 
Greve Lane, and along Brazil Street to the County Line, inviting them to review 
the plans.  Multiple site tours were held with neighbors as well as GoToMeeting 
phone conferences.  Through our two-year planning process, very few 
concerns were raised.  Concerns about drainage were addressed through the 
work of our civil engineer.   
 
Based on initial conversations with City Staff, we shifted the original location we 
had proposed for the home further down the hill so the majority of the mass 
would be situated behind the tree line.  This shift reduced the initial visibility of 
the home by approximately 20%.  In preparation for our presentation of the 
project at the March 2017 Planning Commission meeting, we visited the site 
with the Planning Commission members and shared our design and reason for 
its new location.  All agreed our proposed location for the home was the best 
for the property and appreciated that their comments on the location had 
been incorporated.  
 
To create our visibility analysis and presentation, we started by erecting story 
poles at the site.  We then draped a tarp over the story poles to represent the 
building mass and took drone videos of the projects from the four community 
vantage points requested by City Staff.  Using our digital modeling software 
with is SketchUp, we built a model of the site, surrounding area and our 
proposed driveways and structures with the topographic and tree information 
provided to us by our civil engineer and arborist.  The arborist report provided 
us with the tree species, number of trunks and diameters, overall height of tree, 
radius of the tree and the health of each tree on a 1-5 scale [5 being excellent 
health].  After we had all of this information assembled, we omitted the trees 
from our model that would be removed as part of construction and that were 
marked for removal in the arborist report.  We then overlaid our model with the 
drone videos to create our final presentation images.  The foliage transparency 
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in our presentation images is based on drone videos and the overall health of 
all the trees as indicated in the arborist report.  The average health of the trees 
is rated as a “4” per the arborist report.  “4 = Good – health and vigor are 
average, no significant or specific distress symptoms, no significant pest or 
disease.” 
 
Our team was provided with a submittal from an appellant on Tuesday, 
February 27th.  In this submittal it appears the Appellants have zoomed in on 
one of our presentation images and photo-shopped trees out of it.  The 
Appellants have not explained their methodology or provided any expert 
analysis to support their assertions.  Their image does not accurately reflect the 
Projects’ visibility. 
 
During our meetings with the Planning Commissioners leading up to the March 
meeting, all commissioners told us that 228 met the intent of the Hillside 
Guidelines.  They were all highly complementary of our overall approach.  The 
fact that our project would share a common driveway with adjacent Lot 227 to 
reduce grading was viewed favorably.  They agreed, however, that before 
approving the project they needed to better understand the impact the 
associated grading would have on trees and what our plans would be to 
mitigate site impacts.  Not one of the seven Planning Commissioners at the 
meeting made any mention of pad concern and indeed stated that our split 
level and stepping of our design up the hill was appreciated and our location 
behind the trees was the best location on the site for development. 
 
After conducting the tree study as requested, we were scheduled to go back 
into the Planning Commission in August of 2017.  Prior to doing so, I spoke to 
Staff and to each Planning Commissioner.  One Planning Commissioner 
requested that we further reduce the size of the second story.  During the 
August Planning Commission meeting, we agreed to reduce the scale of the 
upper floor in an effort to further reduce the project’s visibility.  With these 
modifications, the Planning Commission provided us with approval for our 
project. 
 
The scope of these modifications include the following: 
a. The main level floor plan has been reduced by 267 square feet. 
b. The total proposed conditioned square footage has been reduced 

from 5,504 square feet to 5,319 square feet. 
c. The visible project area has been reduced from 961 square feet to 517 

square feet.  This is a 46% reduction in visible project area [the “visible 
project area” is a flat 2D representation of the façade in question, 
where visual perspective is eliminated and the ground plane is at eye 
level]. 

 
We worked with Planning Staff throughout the entire design and 
environmental review process.  Planning Staff asked our team to conduct 
a cumulative aesthetic analysis for Lots 227 and 228 which we completed. 
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Upon receiving notice of the appeal to this approval, we looked for ways to 
further reduce the grading impacts on the site as it seemed the pad guideline 
was the only area of objection.  In lieu of slab-on-grade foundation systems we 
have proposed wood framed floors with stepped footings and perimeter stem 
walls in locations we felt possible.  Our goal in proposing this was to reduce site 
impacts and possibly reduce the areas considered as pads.  These areas are 
the Dining Terrace and the Master Terrace.  This is an option that would have 
no impact on the design approved by the Planning Commission in August 
other than to reduce grading and site impacts further. 
 
It has always been staff’s opinion that this project met the intent of the Hillside 
Guidelines.  They were pleased we were able to successfully incorporate their 
direction as well as the direction of the Planning Commissioners.  We 
appreciate your time and favorable consideration of our project. 

 
 

Respectfully, 
      
 
 

Clare Walton, AIA 
Walton AE 



































 

 

 

John Currier, Vice President of Caymus Builders.  

I have been a licensed General Contractor for 30 years, and have built or managed over 

20,000 homes in California. In my role as VP of Operations, I currently head up the 

estimating and bidding departments for Caymus Builders. I am also familiar with sale prices 

and property valuations in Sonoma County. My bio and qualifications are noted below.  We 

were asked to assist Mr. Jasper in a feasibility analysis of his goal to build homes on his 

properties.  

As such we have been providing budgeting & market viability advice to Mr. Jasper on his 

228 & 227 Brazil Street and 140 4th Street East projects. The price to construct these homes 

has continued to increase over the past three years, since we originally provided guidance 

on the feasibility of this project. Any further delays will only make this project less 

financially viable.  

We assisted in the initial site selection step with the AE Walton, the Projects’ architect, by 

walking the site multiple times, surveying it, and discussing civil considerations in multiple 

locations. Eventually three locations were chosen, based on the relative ease of access, slope 

characteristics and views. Initial estimations for roads and pads were then sought, to 

determine if the sites would still be financially viable, after considering the civil costs of 

siting the homes, and preparing them for vertical construction.  

The marketing analysis was done by Daniel Cassabonne, Sonoma’s top selling agent, who 

was engaged to provide guidance on features required, number of bedrooms and other 

amenities that would have to be included to reach a price point that would make the project 

feasible. Homes in this price range, he directed, would have to include pools, back yards, 

decks off the main living areas and master bedrooms, larger garages, wine features, and 

outdoor fire features. Removing any of these features, or reducing them could render the 

home unsellable, or only sellable at a significant discount. The removal of any one of these 

features could reduce the market value of the home by 10-15%, and by more if multiple 

features are removed. This is because potential buyers at this price point expect these 

features, and will not pay as much for a property without them.   

Next AE Walton began preliminary designs, during which we provided value engineering 

advice on steps that could be taken to reduce construction costs. Multiple iterations of this 

process were undertaken, including adjustments made per the direction of the Planning 

Department.  

These lots are expensive to build on because of their slope and the costs associated with 

extending power, sewer, and road services to the lots. At present, the cost to construct, 

including the design, planning, and land costs, will result in a cost of $700+/- per square 

foot if the homes are 5,000 sq. ft. on average. That cost per square foot will increase to $850 



 

 

+/- if the homes are 4,000 square feet, and jump to $1,100 per sq. ft. if the homes are 3,000 

sq. ft.  These costs do not include any cost of capital, or soft costs associated with the 

entitlement process. The Projects would be infeasible to build if the anticipated sale price is 

not significantly greater than the anticipated construction cost.  

Most importantly, the construction costs would dramatically increase if one or more of the 

homes were denied, making the entire hillside project unfeasible. Due to the significant 

construction costs on these lots, any development on these lots would need to be on a 
similar scale to the Projects as currently proposed in order to be economically feasible.   

The average trading range, after fees, of homes in Sonoma is $750-900 per square foot for 

similar homes, with the same close proximity to the plaza and on the more expensive 

eastside of town.  The margins are thin on these Projects, and the Projects would lose 

money if they were any smaller than currently designed, if features were removed, or if one 

was denied. Any diminishment to the plans would render all three Projects unfeasible. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

John Currier 
Vice President 
916.380.7878 Cell 
916.771.4248 Office 
300 Derek Place 
Roseville, CA 95678 
License # 1003077 
www.caymusbuilders.com 
 

John is a United States Air Force Veteran. He has been in the construction industry for over 

27 years. John has built or managed over 20K residential homes ranging from basic lower 

end starter homes to multimillion dollar customs. He has built multiple hotels, schools, 

restaurants, apartments. John also designed and built a radio station and studio for a local 

radio show in the Sacramento area. Within the 27 years in the industry, John has held the 

position of VP of construction and Operations, for both public and private home builders. 

John has extensive knowledge in all aspects of construction and was the GM of one of the 

largest framing companies in the state of California. Prior to joining the Caymus Builders 

team, John owned and operated his own general construction company for the last 8 years. 

Some of you may have had an opportunity to see John on the DIY and HGTV networks 

where he worked alongside the host of multiple TV Home Improvement shows as the 

http://www.caymusbuilders.com/


 

 

General Contractor on House Crashers, Yard Crashers, Kitchen Crashers, Yard Core, and 

Tuff Wars. 
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